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Regional District of Nanaimo Board – Meeting Date: December 12, 2023 

This document contains closed ‘in-camera’ meeting decisions that have been released because they are no 
longer considered sensitive.  

Consideration to Rise and Report 

At the December 12, 2023, In Camera Board meeting, the Board voted unanimously to rise and report on 
motion 23-IC-130, from the February 14, 2023 In Camera Board meeting, re Regional District of Nanaimo 
Board’s Position on Rail. 

Regional District of Nanaimo Board's Position on Rail 

23-IC-030

It was moved and seconded to send a letter to the federal government and the Province reiterating the 
Regional District of Nanaimo Board’s position, which is supporting the six motions that were affirmed at 
the May 25, 2022 Annual General Meeting of the Island Corridor Foundation (ICF). 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 

Released: December 12, 2023 



 
 

Elizabeth Hughes, Manager, Strategy and Intergovernmental Services  
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STAFF REPORT TO 
Regional District of Nanaimo Board  

November 14, 2023 

Island Rail Corridor Planning Project Update  

 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
This report reviews the Regional District of Nanaimo (RDN) Board’s position on rail and provides a summary of 
work done so far on the Island Rail Corridor Planning Project. 
 
On July 26, 2022, the Board indicated its support for a process of broadly inclusive engagement with First Nations 
and other levels of government with the goal of co-developing a vision for future uses of the corridor, rather than 
supporting a particular outcome for use of the rail corridor. On February 16, 2023, Chair Craig wrote to provincial 
and federal Ministers outlining the Board’s position. 1  
 
In March, 2023, the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure (MOTI) committed a total of $18 million in grant 
funding to 14 First Nations and five regional districts, including the RDN, located along the Vancouver Island Rail 
Corridor. The title of the grant is the “Island Rail Corridor Planning Grant”.   
 
The purpose of the grant is to enable recipients to engage in short- and long-term planning for the Vancouver 
Island Rail Corridor, in collaboration with First Nations and local governments impacted and/or bisected by the 
corridor. The grant is intended to support cooperative work and to facilitate a variety of activities across regional 
district boundaries, including engagement activities, consulting services, legal costs, technical analysis, and 
programming and work planning activities that support the project goals. 
 
The RDN and MOTI executed the grant agreement on March 31, 2023. The RDN made the grant agreement 
public on July 25, 2023. The agreement can be accessed on the RDN website here and is provided for reference 
as Attachment 2.  

 
The grant agreement stipulates that participants are responsible for conducting project work in the context of the 
entire corridor, not exclusively on the portions of the corridor within their own boundaries. It is anticipated that 
Nations and local governments may have different views and preferences with respect to the future of the rail 
corridor, and that different outcomes in different regions may nonetheless be consistent with the overall 
objectives for the corridor in terms of providing mutual benefits in a shared vision.   

 
1 Letters were sent to Honourable Omar Alghabra, Minister of Transport; Honourable Marc Miller, Minister of Crown-
Indigenous Relations; Honourable Murray Rankin, BC Minister of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation; and Honourable 
Rob Fleming, BC Minister of Transportation and Infrastructure (see attachment 1).  

That the Board receive the staff report titled “Island Rail Corridor Planning Project Update,” dated November 
14, 2023, for information. 

 
 
 

https://rdn.bc.ca/sites/default/files/inline-files/23-IC-120%20Island%20Rail%20Corridor%20Grant%20Agreement.pdf


 

Elizabeth Hughes, Manager, Strategy and Intergovernmental Services  
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Planning project progress to date 
 
The RDN is actively participating in this joint project in collaboration with MOTI, First Nations, other regional 
districts and the Island Corridor Foundation. Initial localized meetings were held through the spring of 2023. A 
planning group meeting for all participants was held in July. A subsequent planning group meeting was held in 
August, with smaller groups meeting in September. The next set of meetings is scheduled for November.  
 
Key themes emerging through these collaborative discussions to date include: 
 

• exploring the question of reversion of lands along the corridor to First Nations 

• identifying and addressing contamination and remediation along the rail line 

• identifying and addressing legal encumbrances along the corridor 

• the importance of recognizing and addressing historic wrongs in the creation of the corridor as well as 
environmental, economic and cultural harms caused by the corridor 

• identifying potential environmental liabilities arising from rail infrastructure 

• understanding the respective roles of the Island Corridor Foundation and the provincial and federal 
governments  
 

The planning group has discussed the utility of approaching the project as several smaller regional projects, with 
a recognition that some of the aspects of the work may be done collectively by all project participants, and some 
aspects may be done separately on a Nation-by-Nation and region-by-region basis. For example, issues pertinent 
to Victoria-area urban transit may differ from issues to be weighed for other parts of the rail corridor.  
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS  
 
The RDN was awarded $600,000 in grant funding to participate in this project and has hired a consultant to assist 
with research and analysis, strategic advice, meeting attendance and facilitation. Decisions around future 
expenditures, such as legal or technical analyses and engagement activities, will be made as the work progresses, 
in cooperation with project partners, and updates will be brought to the Board.  
 
STRATEGIC PLAN ALIGNMENT  
 
Planning and Managing for Growth - Understand and develop an inter-connected framework of strategies and 
plans to manage growth to support complete communities, including planning, transportation, infrastructure, and 
fiscal sustainability. 
 
REVIEWED BY: 
 

• D. Holmes, Chief Administrative Officer 
 

ATTACHMENTS 
 
1.   Letter Chair Craig to Minister O. Alghabra, Transport Canada, re Vancouver Island Rail - 16 Feb 2023 
2.   Island Rail Corridor Grant – Regional District of Nanaimo – March 31 2023 
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February 16, 2023 
 
Honourable Omar Alghabra 
Minister of Transport 
Transport Canada 
330 Sparks St 
Ottawa, ON K1A 0N5 
 
Re: Regional District of Nanaimo Board’s Position on Vancouver Island Rail Corridor   
 
Dear Minister: 
 
I am writing on behalf of the Regional District of Nanaimo Board to convey the Board’s position on the 
Vancouver Island Rail Corridor.      
 
While the Island Corridor Foundation (ICF) was created to shepherd the restoration of rail, there is now 
a greater recognition of alternative approaches and varying perspectives on the future uses of the 
corridor. The interests of First Nations are a critical consideration for the Province of British Columbia, 
for the federal government, and for us as a local government.  
 
At the May 25, 2022, ICF Annual General Meeting, the following six motions were referred to the ICF 
Board. Together they represent a strategy to incorporate a range of perspectives in determining an 
outcome for the rail corridor and offer a meaningful opportunity for reconciliation. They are: 
 

1. Engage in a community consultation process to solicit the view of each directly affected First 
Nation or Local Government concerning their views as to the appropriate use of the corridor 
lands through their area of interest. 
 

2. Engage in a community consultation process to solicit views from potentially interested 
parties for alternate or compatible uses of the corridor. 
 

3. Develop a plan for non-rail use for appropriate sections of the corridor based on the 
engagement with First Nations, local governments and community groups and as 
contingency in the event funding isn’t secured for the restoration of rail service, prior to the 
next AGM. 
 

4. Investigate and develop a strategy for the removal of rail lines in the case of non-rail corridor 
use and options for recovering the costs through external sources, including Canada, B.C. 
and CP rail. 
 



Re: [Subject Line]  
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5. Develop and present proposed amendments to the Articles and By-Laws of the ICF if 
necessary based on First Nation, Local Government and community engagement for 
consideration at the next AGM. 
 

6. Meet with the Provincial and Federal government to secure funding for rail upgrades, where 
feasible, or to support alternate use. 

 
The Regional District of Nanaimo Board supports these motions and the process of undertaking inclusive 
consultation with First Nations and others with the goal of co-developing a vision for future uses of the 
corridor.  
 
Thank you for your consideration of our position as outlined in this letter. If I can provide clarification, 
please feel free to contact me.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Vanessa Craig, Chair 
Regional District of Nanaimo 
 
cc:  Honourable Marc Miller, Minister of Crown-Indigenous Relations 
       Honourable Rob Fleming, B.C. Minister of Transportation and Infrastructure 
       Honourable Murray Rankin, B.C. Minister of Indigenous Relations and Reconciliation 
       Colin Plant, Chair, Capital Regional District Board 
 






























